

Work in Progress: Security Force Development in South Sudan through February 2012

By John A. Snowden



Copyright

Published in Switzerland by the Small Arms Survey

© Small Arms Survey, Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, Geneva 2012

First published in June 2012

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without prior permission in writing of the Small Arms Survey, or as expressly permitted by law, or under terms agreed with the appropriate reprographics rights organization. Enquiries concerning reproduction outside the scope of the above should be sent to the Publications Manager, Small Arms Survey, at the address below.

Small Arms Survey

Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies

47 Avenue Blanc, 1202 Geneva, Switzerland

Series editor: Emile LeBrun

Copy-edited by Clar Ni Chonghaile

Proofread by Donald Strachan (stracd@yahoo.com)

Typeset in Optima and Palatino by Richard Jones (rick@studioexile.com)

Printed by nbmedia in Geneva, Switzerland

ISBN 978-2-9700816-1-6

Contents

Acronyms and abbreviations	5
Executive summary	6
I. Assessing the conditions for security force development	9
External security threats	9
Internal security threats	11
Implications for security sector reform	12
II. The evolving national security architecture	14
Policy-driven developments	14
Event-driven developments	16
III. SPLA developments and the need for ‘mindset transformation’	18
Organizational changes	18
Salaries and force size	19
Division/sector structure	20
Prospects for DDR	22
Changing mindsets/doctrinal shift	24
IV. SSPS development: the highest priority?	26
Origins and initial structure	26
Force size and recruitment	27
Leadership and salaries	27
Organization	29
Transformation planning	30
International assistance	32
Misconduct	33

V. The roles of other organized forces: a reserve force?	35
The Prisons Service	35
The South Sudan Wildlife Service	37
Conclusion	39
Endnotes	41
Bibliography	44

Acronyms and abbreviations

COGS	Chief of general staff
CPA	Comprehensive Peace Agreement
DCOGS	Deputy chief of general staff
DDR	Disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration
DIGP	Deputy inspector general of police
DRC	Democratic Republic of Congo
GoS	Government of Sudan
GoSS	Government of South Sudan
IGP	Inspector general of police
JIU	Joint Integrated Unit
JOC	Joint Operation Centres
LRA	Lord's Resistance Army
NISS	National Intelligence and Security Service
NSS	National Security Service
RSS	Republic of South Sudan
SAF	Sudan Armed Forces
SPLM/A	Sudan People's Liberation Movement/Army
SPLM-N	Sudan People's Liberation Movement-North
SSDF	South Sudan Defence Forces
SSDM/A	South Sudan Democratic Movement/Army
SSDP	South Sudan Development Plan
SSLM/A	South Sudan Liberation Movement/Army
SSPS	South Sudan Police Service
SSR	Security sector reform
SSWS	South Sudan Wildlife Service
UNISFA	United Nations Interim Security Force for Abyei
UNMIS	United Nations Mission in Sudan
UNMISS	United Nations Mission in South Sudan

Executive summary

This paper represents research and analysis current as of 15 February 2012. It does not account for later developments, including the SPLA's capture of Heglig in April 2012, or its implications.

The security forces of the Government of South Sudan (GoSS) are engaged in reform and development processes to improve their ability to respond to current and emerging threats, while facing a lack of resources and growing pressures to be more professional, affordable, and accountable. The objectives, strategies, and plans for reform and development are the subject of numerous policy documents produced in the pre- and post-independence periods. A major challenge for the security forces will be to successfully implement reforms and development plans, while conducting real-time operations and coping with mounting day-to-day management issues.

This *Working Paper* reviews the recent evolution of the security forces, especially during the last two years. It considers current and evolving threats, including border conflict with the Government of Sudan (GoS), militia and proxy forces, inter- and intra-ethnic fighting, and security force cohesion. It looks at development challenges, including competition for resources and a lack of individual capacity. It also examines outdated mindsets and conflicting priorities.

The security forces continue to evolve. The fledgling South Sudan Police Service (SSPS) and the Prisons and Wildlife Services were born out of the Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA) in 2005–06, and the formation of the National Security Service (NSS) was a result of secession and a break from the Khartoum-controlled National Intelligence and Security Service (NISS) in 2011. Arguably, the Sudan People's Liberation Army (SPLA) was never a truly coherent guerrilla force. It is currently evolving, rather than transforming, into a conventionally focused professional army in an attempt to meet the defence requirements of the new country. The SPLA chain of command in the

pre-CPA years was the only security decision-making structure. While the CPA calls for a government-controlled, multi-agency architecture with civil oversight, this is still far from being achieved.

This *Working Paper* begins with an overview of the external and internal threats facing the GoSS as of early 2012. It outlines challenges facing the security forces in terms of type (conventional, insurgent, and internal security threats), location, and geography. It also addresses the problems of security force cohesion stemming from the prevailing integration policy, and the risks involved.

The paper then analyzes the development of security decision-making structures and the evolution of the security forces, in particular the SPLA and SSPS. It focuses on organizational and conceptual evolution, strength and composition, budgets, and personnel and equipment accountability. It assesses developments in the security forces against a number of policy documents and plans produced in support of security sector reform (SSR) by the new government. It emphasizes the current challenges facing the government in an increasingly insecure and unstable environment, and addresses mindsets as well as conflicting priorities.

The *Working Paper* concludes by looking at future scenarios and developments, and asks whether the South's security forces can provide services that have a positive effect in the short term—when they are arguably at their most vulnerable—while still continuing to develop.

Among the key findings are the following:

- South Sudanese security forces continue to demonstrate extraordinary robustness under tremendous pressure. Despite poor coordination, the forces passed key national internal security tests, including the 2010 elections, the January 2011 referendum, and the 9 July 2011 Independence Day celebrations.
- South Sudan's external and internal security challenges currently preclude the possibility of robust, thorough security sector reform. Piecemeal reforms and transformation efforts over the last six years have, in some ways, weakened the security forces' ability to respond to threats, which will remain their primary objective for the short term, at least.
- High-level decision-making continues to take place in the absence of a formalized architecture or process. The appointment of a minister of national security in August 2011 has spurred security policy planning, including

crisis management and policies on allocation of resources. More formalized structures are expected to be put in place in the second half of 2012.

- Currently, the only agreed solution to reduce security-related spending (and particularly defence costs) is the conduct of large-scale disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration (DDR) of up to 150,000 personnel over an eight-year period. However, DDR alone will not achieve any significant cuts in security spending in the next two years, and it is likely security forces will continue to increase in size.
- There is an absence of operational-level planning¹ and implementation in all security forces. More importantly, the current mindset of the SPLA mostly ignores the operational level and expressions of operational art. Strategic and policy-related objectives occasionally translate to tactical action, but always with a focus on the attrition of opposing forces, which is invariably the most costly option. A doctrinal shift towards the employment of key elements of operational art is likely to lead to greater military effectiveness and accelerate the reform process.
- The success or failure of the SSPS's reform and development efforts will have widespread implications for the entire security system. If the SSPS can assume greater responsibility for internal security, the SPLA will be able to focus solely on external defence, giving it a greater chance of successfully implementing its own reform and development programmes.
- Though substantial security reform plans are in motion, detailed, strategic security and defence reviews are needed as soon as possible to provide risk assessments of existing initiatives. Such reviews would probably prompt urgent modification of current plans. 🗨️

I. Assessing the conditions for security force development

A widely accepted assumption by security reform analysts, articulated by Wulf (2004, p. 5), is that a country's security situation is a central prerequisite for the successful implementation of reforms—as important as the will of the relevant partners to institute reforms. According to Wulf, the two prerequisites are linked: there is rarely broad-based will for reform in countries experiencing war and violent conflict. Only in the absence of violent conflict can reforms, like civil control of the military and DDR, be pursued to a significant degree (ibid.).

This section outlines the security challenges facing South Sudan and explores whether the basic security prerequisites needed for reform are being met.

External security threats

As of mid-February 2012, three factors formed the basis for external threat around South Sudan's northern border with Sudan: unresolved negotiations over oil transit fees through Sudan; a failure to demarcate the North–South border (including disputed Abyei); and an insurrection by the Sudan People's Liberation Movement-North (SPLM-N) in Sudan's South Kordofan and Blue Nile states, which border South Sudan.

The resulting tensions in the southern border states, particularly in oil-producing Unity and Upper Nile, are undoubtedly high. The Sudan Armed Forces (SAF) regularly conducts military over-flights, bombings, and ground incursions. The Sudanese army has also used proxy forces, such as migrating tribal groups or militias, to provoke a military response from the SPLA. The growing tension has sparked isolated but violent conflict: December 2011 saw the first significant ground battle between SAF and the SPLA since South Sudan's independence, with fighting around the disputed Lake Jau. SAF and allied forces used heavy machine guns and small arms in a 'conventional' military sense. SAF also repeatedly attacked a refugee camp at Yida, inside Unity

state. Similar incursions have taken place on the borders with Upper Nile and Blue Nile states.²

The southern area around Renk in Upper Nile is also under intense pressure, as it borders the conflict states of South Kordofan and Blue Nile. In addition, Upper Nile is at the centre of a North–South border dispute with the northern state of White Nile. The SPLA in this area, on high alert for several months, have not been able to respond to regular air attacks because of limited air defence capability. Each side alleges incursions by the other’s ground troops, and a build-up of forces on the ill-defined border means the chances of wider conflict are high.

A security force stand-off in the disputed border county of Abyei continues, with the two sides separated only by Ethiopian peacekeepers from the UN Interim Security Force for Abyei (UNISFA). Despite the lack of a political resolution over Abyei’s status, negotiations with the migrating Missiriya in early 2012 have largely mitigated further conflict. However, both the SPLA and SAF maintain high readiness in case of aggression by either side.³

Another border conflict simmers around Kafia Kingi in Western Bahr al Ghazal. SAF has reportedly attacked regularly, alleging that Darfur armed opposition groups use the remote and largely unpopulated area as a haven or rear base. Air attacks have killed several SPLA personnel and civilians through February 2012.

During the CPA period, and particularly in 2009, the Lord’s Resistance Army (LRA) posed a significant threat to South Sudan on the border between Western Equatoria state and the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), and later around the border between Western Bahr al Ghazal state and the Central African Republic. Although the threat has declined since Khartoum allegedly dropped its support for the LRA in 2010, the knowledge that LRA leader Joseph Kony and his highly mobile and widely dispersed forces have not been completely defeated terrifies the hundreds of thousands of South Sudanese who suffered as a result of the LRA’s actions. The SPLA still dedicates forces to these conflict-affected areas.⁴

To the east, illegal trading of cattle for cash and weapons is a growing problem on South Sudan’s border with Ethiopia. Thought to be one of the factors behind the inter-ethnic violence between the Lou Nuer and Murle,⁵ the cost of a weapon has dropped significantly in recent years and the lack of border

controls has led to growing insecurity. The security forces acknowledge the need to deal with this threat urgently.

Internal security threats

In the months before independence, the SPLA faced many operational challenges stemming from militia groups and remnants of the former South Sudan Defence Forces (SSDF).⁶ Insurgent militias emerging in the post-election period included those commanded by George Athor and David Yauyau (both from Jonglei state) and Gatluak Gai (Unity state). While the Southern army mounted deliberate operations to defeat and/or contain these groups, they failed to neutralize them militarily. Other militias emerged in late 2010 and the first quarter of 2011, including those led by Robert Gwang and Johnson Olony (Upper Nile state), and Peter Gadet (Unity state). In Upper Nile, Gordon Kong's and Gabriel Tang-ginye's former SSDF units re-emerged after years of dormancy. While many of these forces eventually took advantage of the government's offers of amnesty, major challenges persist with efforts to integrate militia members into the SPLA.⁷

Despite the deaths of a number of militia leaders (most notably Gai and Athor), and the acceptance of amnesty by Gadet, the SPLA still faces threats from the South Sudan Liberation Movement/Army (SSLM/A) in Unity, and remnants of Athor's South Sudan Democratic Movement/Army (SSDM/A) in Jonglei.

Inter-ethnic violence has also proven a significant security challenge in early 2012, most notably among the Murle, Lou Nuer, and Dinka in Jonglei. In early December 2011, groups of mostly Lou Nuer cattle raiders, known as the 'White Army'⁸, massed in Akobo county, Jonglei, before advancing south into Pibor county—home of the Murle. From 23 December to 3 January, some 6,000–8,000 men carried out attacks in Pibor county, particularly in and around the town of Likuangole and on the outskirts of Pibor town, killing and injuring at least 1,000 Murle⁹ and stealing up to 100,000 cattle. The attacks were in response to several months of Murle raiding in Akobo, Uror, Duk, Nyirol, and Twic East counties that killed up to 1,000 Lou Nuer with the loss of over 100,000 cattle (Rands and LeRiche, 2012, p. 3).

The Murle were quick to retaliate. Groups numbering fewer than 50, already located in Lou and Dinka territory, attacked the Lou in Walgak and Dengjok in Akobo, and the area of Waat in Urur and Nyirol counties in mid- and late January. The Murle also attacked Dinka in Twic East and elements of the security forces in their own county of Pibor. More than 100 were killed in initial retaliatory attacks in January alone. This collective violence put tremendous pressure on the security forces and clearly takes priority over reform activities. By early March 2012, the SPLA had committed over 12,000 members of the security forces to civilian disarmament while facing a growing number of border incursions and air attacks by SAF in Unity state.¹⁰

Extensive cattle raiding on the borders of Unity, Warrap, and Lakes states also poses a security challenge. A dry season activity (roughly October to April), large-scale cattle raiding prompted the deployment of SSPS reinforcements in late 2011 and even triggered a number of self-help initiatives whereby county commissioners decided to train local youth as community police officers to protect property and lives.¹¹

Conflict in Unity, Lakes, and Warrap illustrates how ethnic boundaries can be flashpoints for violence. The states of Eastern and Central Equatoria, where different ethnic groups reside side by side, also experience violent clashes over cattle and, more recently, over land. Running battles between Mundari, Bari, and Dinka ethnic groups have been commonplace on the outskirts of Juba, resulting in large numbers being killed, injured, and displaced.

Implications for security sector reform

In most post-conflict environments, the security apparatus views the provision of physical security to local communities as the immediate priority—and a more pressing concern than longer-term transformation. This is the case in South Sudan, where the major external and internal security challenges described above are, undoubtedly, a distraction from development and reform activities.

While stabilization is vital, it is also important to develop a strategy to move from stabilization towards a post-conflict development phase if security force reform is to be successful.¹² If the SPLA's ongoing stabilization activities fail to lay the foundation for security force development in the short term, security

challenges will continue to frustrate meaningful progress. This is why SSR interventions are more likely to fail in areas of tension, failed states, or societies undergoing conflict mediation.¹³

As a general SSR practice, countries at risk of, or affected by, violent conflict should conduct detailed assessments to identify the root causes of tensions and potential conflict triggers, and help ascertain how SSR programmes can avoid exacerbating these tensions and have a positive impact on peace-building. The following sections review the development progress made by security decision-making bodies in South Sudan, and the main security institutions (SPLA and SSPS). In addition, they analyze whether security force development is helping to address ongoing and emerging threats, or is aggravating them. 🗨️

II. The evolving national security architecture

Policy-driven developments

Throughout the CPA period and through February 2012, the operations and relations between South Sudanese government security institutions were not yet specified in formal, legislative documents. In the absence of such a foundation, there is a need to clarify how the central security machinery—primarily the Southern Sudan Security Committee and the Defence Council—works.

The Southern Sudan Security Committee (sometimes known as the RSS Security Council) is supposed to meet weekly to review the internal national security situation, which is mainly addressed by security organs in Juba, passed on to State Security Committees, or given directly to the SPLA. Normally chaired by the vice-president, members can include the inspector or deputy inspector general of police (IGP or DIGP), the governor of Central Equatoria state, the SPLA chief of general staff (COGS), representatives from the Ministries of Defence and National Security, and military intelligence personnel (UNMIS, 2011).

The Southern Sudan Defence Council is responsible for the development of strategic security plans, though there is no evidence that it has prepared such plans. Its members can include ministers of presidential affairs, foreign affairs, national security, information, defence, interior, finance, and legal affairs. Although the Defence Council is mandated to meet at least quarterly, it can meet on an ad hoc basis at any time at the request of the president. Although there is a nascent secretariat/technical committee supporting the Council, it lacks the capability to assist decision-making or coordinate the implementation of plans.¹⁴

At the state level, governors chair security committee meetings whose members comprise the heads of local security institutions¹⁵ and state security advisers. Similar committees are also in place at county level. Where there is no obvious threat or ongoing security operations, county committees are often less structured and less formal.

Prior to secession, government authorities acknowledged the need to establish a more formal security architecture, augmented by supporting secretariats. However, there was little indication of any capacity to make this happen during the CPA's interim period.¹⁶

South Sudan's independence seemed to re-energize the process. Following substantial deliberations, President Salva Kiir announced the first cabinet of the new republic on 26 August 2011.¹⁷ It was clear from the outset that ethnic balance, as well as competence, experience and loyalty, were key in the appointment of the ministers and deputy ministers of defence and veterans' affairs, interior, and national security. For example, the appointments of John Kong Nyuon as minister of defence (a Gawaar Nuer from Jonglei state, and an experienced and well-respected former military officer), backed by Majak D'Agoot Atem (a Bor Dinka, former southern director of NISS, and a Ph.D. graduate from the School of Oriental and African Studies at the University of London) as his deputy, showed the president's desire to have a steady, reliable hand overseeing the SPLA, with a progressive, yet sensible, reformist as his deputy.

Although similar principles applied to the new appointments in the Ministry of Interior, the naming of General Oyay Deng Ajak as minister for national security was most significant. Oyay Deng is a former SPLA COGS, former minister of regional cooperation, and minister of investment. He has two distinct roles in his new job; he is de facto national security adviser and head of the NSS. With a serious requirement to develop a national security strategy and formalize an effective decision-making architecture, as well as develop the capabilities of a fledgling security service, Oyay Deng's biggest challenge may be balancing the two roles.

Following Oyay Deng's appointment, a white paper on South Sudan's National Security Architecture was submitted to the parliamentary approval process with the aim of having higher security architecture in place by mid-2012.¹⁸ Also, under Oyay Deng, there are signs the NSS will take a lead role in border security and attempts to address illegal trading on the eastern Jonglei/Ethiopian border, which includes the sale of weapons and ammunition to youth groups.¹⁹

Shortly after independence, the South Sudan Development Plan (SSDP) 2011–13 was ratified. The SSDP aimed to establish a clear vision for the South's security, as well as economic and social development priorities for the period

beyond the CPA. It was the new government's first strategic plan, and therefore one to be 'taken seriously and be owned by GoSS', according to a senior minister.²⁰ The plan proposes a three-year transition period pending a 'new constitution and improved research and analysis'.²¹ But while the SSDP is acknowledged as a strategic document to guide reform, it is rarely referred to and has enjoyed no national ownership. Some security analysts regard it simply as an international box-ticking exercise to secure future funding.²²

The SSDP identifies the goals of higher-level national security development in the following terms:

To contribute to the safety and welfare of the citizens and the State through improved, coordinated security-related policy setting and decision-making at national, state and county level, based on appropriate information gathering and analysis; early warning and early response; regular review; and an agreed National Security Strategy which reflects the local, national, regional and global context.

- *Establish post of National Security Advisor (Year 1)*
- *Establish National Security Committee Secretariat (Year 1)*
- *Institutional support to State Security Committee and County Security Committee, including the formation of effective decision-making processes (Years 1–3, prioritized by location as necessary)*
- *Equipment and communications networks required for effective and reliable county-state-national strategic communications (Years 1–3, prioritized by location as necessary)*
- *Target (institutional): Establish National Intelligence Service in law and practice (Year 1)*

Event-driven developments

Security policy development notwithstanding, inter-agency cooperation at national, state, and county levels improved between November 2009 and July 2011 because of the pressing need to provide enhanced security during the national elections in 2010, and the referendum and Independence Day in 2011. With international support, event-driven, multi-agency security planning, information sharing, reporting, and coordination improved markedly, with the focal point being 'Joint Operation Centres'²³ (JOCs) at national and state levels.

The role of the police in event security has been double-edged: it is accepted that police are supposed to act as the primary security providers, but equally accepted that they lack the capacity to fulfil this role without significant assistance.²⁴

The JOC network was beset with implementation challenges, including a lack of facilities and resources, illiteracy among security force personnel nominated to staff the JOCs, a lack of formal training and experience, and multiple, confusing, and often conflicting command chains. Decision-making was often slow because of the need to adhere to 'protocol'. For example, ministerial and/or heads of service demanded formal requests in writing for SPLA support, which could take one or two days to be delivered. Responses took even longer.

Attempts to keep the JOC network in operation between major events were even more challenging. The system's usefulness for day-to-day security coordination and information sharing was not recognized until the post-secession period during the response to real-time operations, and only by JOCs in states where the security threat was high.

Since independence, funding for the JOC network has been sporadic and mainly sourced from the SSPS budget. The absence of major events has meant that the security forces in some states fail to recognize the utility of the JOCs. There has also been a reluctance to share information between the army and police and even between members of the same service. The most significant security incidents continue to be reported by mobile telephone through single-service command chains to the highest levels, with little supporting paperwork. Without a greater level of trust between security institutions, improvements in report writing and communications, and effective multi-agency secretariats at national and state level, it is difficult to see how the JOC network alone can substantially and systematically improve security. 📌

III. SPLA developments and the need for ‘mindset transformation’

Organizational changes²⁵

Immediately prior to independence, there were no significant structural or organizational changes in the SPLA other than those already documented by Rands (2010). However, personnel and equipment accountability continued to be major challenges. The SPLA’s strength was estimated at 150,000–160,000 in October 2010, with 2011–12 budget-planning figures estimating its size at approximately 180,000 in January 2011.²⁶ However, reports indicated an actual strength of 207,000 personnel just before independence, almost a 17 per cent increase in manpower in six months. None of the figures are considered completely accurate as the SPLA does not have a comprehensive personnel database and has to rely on often-imprecise reports from the field.²⁷ However, it is clear that recruitment and subsequent expansion outpaced DDR, or any other process meant to downsize the SPLA.

Although there is little evidence to suggest a deliberate SPLA policy to swell the ranks, it has certainly occurred. Many soldiers take ‘permission’²⁸ to return to families far away from their unit’s location. Many fail to return to their original unit, reporting instead to units closer to where their families live. In the meantime, SPLA units losing significant numbers of soldiers recruit locally, leading to a net increase across the country.²⁹ Combined with the integration of militia forces, and the return of soldiers who fought in the war because salaries are significant and regular, the SPLA ranks continue to swell. There is also evidence that a number of divisions in the SPLA have recruited disaffected youths, enticing them with relatively high, consistent salaries in order to deprive militia groups of potential recruits. In Unity state, the 4th Division conscripted up to 7,000 youths to reinforce the SPLA and to deter militia recruitment.³⁰

The SPLA’s personnel deployment plan for senior officers, dated 28 October 2010, remains mostly current with only minor changes at division and brigade levels. The promotion of 20 additional major generals and 145 brigadiers at

the end of 2010 swelled the army's already top-heavy senior ranks (Rands, 2010, pp. 9–21). The competition for the highest ranks is fierce and promotion through 'seniority' alone may not be enough to placate many of the more talented officers. There are more than 60 major generals, of whom at least 10–20 will be considered for the six current appointments at lieutenant general level—the next senior rank. Unless the government can offer attractive retirement options or alternative employment, the only option will be to promote even more senior officers to maintain internal stability.

The subsequent 2010 redeployment of senior officers saw a number of capable former SSDF commanders deployed to less influential posts.³¹ More significantly, many of the officers placed under the 'General Headquarters' (but without appointment) were former SSDF commanders who were moved from operational divisions. Another round of promotions, appointments, and deployments is expected and further marginalization of the SSDF could trigger disaffection among some officers.

Salaries and force size

In April 2011 all SPLA personnel received a significant salary increase. Private soldiers now receive 710 South Sudanese Pounds (SSP) (about USD 220) per month; almost double the amount they received previously. At the same time, SPLA salaries were aligned with civil service grades, with the lowest salary starting at level 14 (of 16 levels) and the highest salary, SSP 12,000 per month, for generals ('four star'). Salaries now account for over 80 per cent of the current SSP 2.1 billion defence budget. The decision to increase salaries showed that while one of the aims of defence reform is affordability, the SPLA has no intention of reducing defence spending through salary control.³² Conversely, since 2011, there have been no obvious signs that the SPLA has procured additional military equipment, other than the fielding of ten MI17 helicopters, with the SPLA 'air force' formally launched by the president in February 2011.

Although there were efforts to conduct more detailed defence transformation planning before independence, most progress was made afterwards. What planning there was took place without any formal, in-depth analysis of the current composition and capability of the SPLA, threats (current and future),

and financial constraints. These elements could have been provided by a timely strategic defence review,³³ which would have been extremely useful given the transition to independence and the numerous security challenges facing the new republic. A review would have also considered all options for SPLA ‘right-sizing’ and not simply dumped this task on to the South Sudan DDR Commission.

As described in Section I above, the SPLA faced many operational tests in the 10–12 months prior to independence. But the threat from militia groups and insurgent forces—combined with a lack of personnel and equipment accountability, rising costs, and the lack of a clear transformation plan underpinned by robust analysis—did little to prepare them for the challenges they faced post-independence.

In addition to its 200,000–210,000 personnel at the time of independence, the SPLA has subsequently added its components of the Joint Integrated Units (JIUs)—some 15,000–20,000 men, as well as elements of the SAF JIUs who refused to move back to Sudan.³⁴ The majority remained in the SPLA’s 6th Division. The remainder were transferred to a new mechanized division (discussed below), supplemented the presidential guard and the staff at training schools, or were used to create new commando battalions.

Concurrently, personnel from the SPLA’s 9th Division (South Kordofan) and 10th Division (Blue Nile) remained in Sudan under the leadership of SPLM loyalists Abdul Aziz al Hilu and Malik Agar. Despite indications that some of the 10th Division joined the SPLA’s 1st Division in Upper Nile state, there should have been a payroll reduction of some 22,000 men.³⁵ But the integration of the JIUs offsets this reduction.³⁶ This may be one reason why SPLA strength did not increase in the six months after independence.

The SPLA also allegedly continues to suffer from numerous financial management issues, including inflated strength, failure to define categories of personnel (for example, the status of the Wounded Heroes), incomplete payroll sheets, weak financial reporting, and the inclusion of non-military personnel on the payroll.³⁷

Division/sector structure

Structurally, the SPLA remains largely unchanged since the CPA period. Losing two divisions, it gained one back and created another to keep the total number

of deployable divisions at nine. Formalizing the sector management arrangement, whereby lieutenant generals are responsible for up to three to four divisions in a specific area (or a number of states), is likely to be the next step. This approach has been used informally in the past when deputy chiefs of general staff (DCOGS) were selected to oversee specific divisions, or areas, as a secondary responsibility, for specific operations.³⁸ Formalizing this approach may provide additional positions for the growing number of senior officers, but will require full headquarters staffing at significant additional costs. In effect, if the SPLA goes ahead with this approach, it will create three corps-level headquarters. Given the right authority, however, this plan may increase personnel accountability and operational oversight. But if operational planning processes are not improved, it could further stifle decision-making and inflate the already costly bureaucracy.

At the time of writing (February 2012), senior SPLA officers were eagerly awaiting the announcement of another round of postings and promotions, which is likely to trigger the implementation of this 'sector' approach. The impending promotions and appointments will probably move two or three extremely progressive and talented officers into key positions. Promoting these officers, some of whom are not at the top of the seniority list, would be a very positive sign of the SPLA's intention to groom some of the best officers for senior command ahead of their time.³⁹

Initiated in May 2011 and approved at the end of the same year, the SPLA (with international assistance) developed a vision of its forces for 2017, which was approved at the end of 2011. 'Objective Force 2017' outlines the structure and composition of the SPLA in 2017, and details the main elements of defence transformation needed to meet this vision.⁴⁰ A more detailed defence transformation programme subsequently followed.

In short order, however, SPLA decisions contradicted the new plans. In October 2011, the COGS announced the SPLA's desire to create a mechanized division as soon as possible. However, transformation plans said this process would not begin until at least 2013, after the SPLA implemented a newly approved 'table of organization and equipment'. This about-face would probably not have occurred had a formal defence review been conducted as part of the planning process.

The SPLA has since concentrated up to 14,000 men in Mapel (Western Bahr al Ghazal), drawing from other divisions and militia groups undergoing integration—mostly the former forces of Gadet and Gai. The SPLA is likely to train this ‘mechanized division’ without international assistance. It is unlikely to be truly mechanized but will probably get a large share of motor transportation assets,⁴¹ and the majority of the SPLA’s armoured assets, most of which were purchased in 2008.⁴²

Prospects for DDR

A notable aspect of ‘Objective Force 2017’ is the desire to reduce the SPLA to 120,000 personnel.⁴³ This is a planning figure, and future DDR plans are aimed at reducing the army’s size by 80,000 in the next eight years. However, current DDR plans for the next two years are unlikely to have a major impact on the SPLA, and even less on the defence budget. The programme aims to process 3,000 SPLA personnel in 2012 and 6,000 in 2013, with a further 4,500 from the other uniformed forces.⁴⁴ This is significantly less than the aim of over 77,000 soldiers undergoing DDR by 2013, which is the first priority of the Conflict Prevention and Security Pillar of the SSDP.

Despite what it says in public, the GoSS’s commitment to DDR is uncertain given the number of security threats and disagreements with donors over the shape and modalities of future DDR programmes, as well as the roles of coordinating agencies.⁴⁵ The relatively low aspirations for the next two years are unlikely to be challenged. A more encouraging sign is that the incentives to take part in DDR are likely to be vastly improved, with the intention that anyone entering the process, and remaining throughout, will be paid a full salary for the first year following demobilization, as well as given opportunities to find paid work with line ministries and in the private sector.

DDR candidate selection could be a more divisive problem. It is often assumed that SSR follows a DDR programme, but decisions on the appropriate levels of security forces and the number and type of combatants to be integrated into them should be taken prior to any demobilization effort. This means that the two issues are often best considered together as part of a comprehensive security development programme.⁴⁶ However, the GoSS policy on amnesty for militia groups means there is currently no end to the integration process and

the SPLA could conceivably be integrating militia forces while concurrently involved in a DDR programme. Furthermore, active militia groups continue to circulate rumours that 'integrated' rebel forces will be among the first groups to be demobilized by the SPLA. While this is unlikely to affect the first two years of the programme, the aim to demobilize a further 61,000 in subsequent years could cause significant instability in the army (as well as leave the SPLA short of manpower and therefore less capable) if specific ethnic groups are targeted and the fragile balance is not maintained.

There are signs that the SPLA and DDR planners (the South Sudan DDR Commission, UNMISS, and the UN Development Programme) are talking at cross-purposes about the objectives of the programme, with the planners anticipating an initial caseload of healthy, fit young men while the SPLA is clear that it wants to use the programme to expel soldiers unfit for duty.⁴⁷ Since the SPLA has not prevented further recruitment, there is a danger the programme may do little more than assist the SPLA in replenishing its troops at a time when the army needs to maintain its strength to respond to an increasing number of security challenges.

Controversially, the total estimated cost of the programme is USD 1.3 billion with the cost of the first two years exceeding USD 250 million. DDR clearly has its place among other initiatives for right-sizing the security forces, but not at the scale suggested in current plans, especially when the net effect in the initial two to three years is no reduction in security spending. Alternative approaches, such as using some of the funding to start a pension fund, along with the introduction of service resettlement initiatives,⁴⁸ are worth considering. In these cases, existing legislation can be applied, such as the SPLA Pensions Bill and SPLA Rules and Regulations, which specify benefit terms based on length of service.

Alternative approaches to DDR, or add-ons, which were specified in the Defence White Paper of 2009, have not been fully exploited, such as the creation of a reserve force to maintain strength while reducing costs. Another option would be to focus on military production to reduce defence spending through the generation of essential commodities for military use, making profits to augment the defence budget. These initiatives are admittedly high-risk and challenging, but they require further examination to see if they can be successfully implemented in the absence of an effective DDR programme.

Changing mindsets/doctrinal shift

Despite the challenges, adjusting the physical components of the army—its size, composition, structure, and equipment—is arguably less demanding than changing the conceptual approach, or altering the mindsets of key commanders and decision-makers. Although the latter is more difficult, a change in mindset and conceptual approach may lead to greater operational effectiveness and accelerated reform in the short term. SPLA transformation literature identifies the need to change the mindset of the army, but fails to identify what adjustment is needed or how it can be achieved.

The SPLA's current approach to operations centres on the attrition of its enemies (or the perpetrators of violence)—that is, the destruction of enemy manpower, and the seizure or destruction of equipment. The SPLA's medium for applying the attrition approach to military operations is mostly static, linear, and shallow, and lacks mobility. Examples of this approach to operations include:

- A one-dimensional force structure that lacks true specialization, such as an emphasis on internal security, reconnaissance and surveillance, or rapid mobility;
- The widespread deployment of SPLA forces across the vast border area rather than concentrations in areas of highest threat; and
- The employment of coercive disarmament operations as a solution to all internal security challenges rather than focusing on the source of an enemy's power.

While the SPLA does not possess significant ground or air transport assets, which limits its strategic and tactical mobility, it does have sufficient assets to fully equip a number of units and concentrate capability, instead of dispersing resources piecemeal across many different units. The impending formation of a mechanized division, which will have a greater share of transport assets, is a positive step in the development process—providing the SPLA switches from an attrition approach to the employment of the expressions of 'operational art' and the 'manoeuvrist approach to operations'.⁴⁹

Operational art is expressed through physical and mental manoeuvre: physical manoeuvre involving mobile forces in deep, close, rear, and reserve positions but, more importantly, psychological manoeuvre aimed at shattering an enemy's cohesion and will to fight (Kiszely, 2005, p. 3). The resulting

effect is defeat of the enemy system, which may or may not involve its total destruction. This is also a more cost-effective means of solving security challenges, and would enable the SPLA to fight only when necessary to achieve operational goals.

A change in mindset and the application of operational art would also make the SPLA more proactive, allowing it to synchronize and arrange its forces (in concert with other security forces) to anticipate threats. This is particularly relevant to seasonal inter-ethnic fighting, which is somewhat predictable in time and location. It would also imply the identification of an enemy's, or perpetrators' of violence, 'centre of gravity'—or sources of power. Massing operational effect against an enemy's sources of power will ultimately lead to a collapse in its strength and will to fight. Applying this approach to inter-ethnic fighting might include a focus on border security to prevent tribal access to small arms and ammunition.

In its attempts to counter insurgent militia groups, the SPLA has always focused on attrition—with poor results. The SPLA conducted several unsuccessful operations to destroy Athor's militia in northern Jonglei in 2010 and 2011. In fact, it was the killing of Athor in December 2011 that led to the demise of the militia, destroying its centre of gravity and breaking its will to continue fighting. Athor's forces still present threats, however. Like many other militia groups, the majority of the rebels opted for integration into the SPLA. In the same way that coercive disarmament is the only attempted response to inter-ethnic fighting, offers of amnesty and integration have been the primary strategy used to address militia groups. This has promoted further instability and budget challenges. The removal of militia groups' leadership, followed by rapid containment and use of responsive DDR approaches, offers an alternative strategy that embodies expressions of operational art.

Although operational art concepts have been introduced to the SPLA in a series of short training courses, their adoption and employment will require greater indoctrination if they are to be useful in the short term. Changes in structure, organization, and management processes alone will not bring about significant development in the SPLA, though affordability and greater accountability may satisfy some reform objectives. A mindset change is crucial to ensure capability development and the efficient employment of the SPLA in both defensive and internal security duties. 📌

IV. SSPS development: the highest priority?

Origins and initial structure

SSPS development is arguably the key to enhanced security in South Sudan. If the SSPS can replace the SPLA in urban and internal rural settings, through the development of a combination of effective community police divisions, paramilitary response units, and specialists (such as criminal investigation divisions and traffic police), then the SPLA can concentrate on its primary military task—countering all likely defence threats. As with the conduct of major national events such as elections, this would require SSPS primacy in the prevention of inter-communal conflict, but would include ‘military (SPLA) aid to the civil powers’⁵⁰ to counter militia groups. This section reviews SSPS development since the CPA and explores whether the SSPS is on track to take the lead from the SPLA in the conduct of internal security tasks.

The SSPS was formally established in 2005. Its initial members included three distinct groups: former GoS police, previously based in GoS-held towns in Southern Sudan; SPLA combatants who were assigned as civil police in SPLM/A-controlled areas; and demobilized SPLA officers and soldiers. In 2006, these groups were integrated within the SSPS and came under the control of the GoSS Ministry of Interior.

While the Penal Code (GoSS, 2009a), the Code of Criminal Procedure Act (GoSS, 2009b), and the Police Service Act (GoSS, 2009c) provide a good legislative foundation, the SSPS has not yet fulfilled its mandate to provide internal security by selecting capable personnel, delivering professional training, preventing and investigating crime, promoting community policing concepts, insuring fiscal responsibility, and maintaining integrity within the organization. It was not until the end of 2009—with national elections looming in early 2010—that the SSPS received significant attention from the government and international SSR actors. But effective organizational structures and even the most basic equipment and infrastructure have failed to materialize.

Force size and recruitment

Up until 2010, the SSPS continued to absorb a large number of SPLA personnel, almost on a daily basis, with little or no training, posing significant programming challenges to SSPS leadership and international actors involved in the rule of law sector. Both the SSPS and the SPLA are aware that some personnel have both uniforms and some may still be claiming salaries from both organizations. This problem is compounded by a lack of clear delineation between the security agencies in terms of training, mentality, and tasking.

As a result of the constant military influx into the police and poor personnel accountability, the SSPS leadership finds it difficult to determine the actual size of the force. This means it is impossible to make informed decisions about resource allocation or to track police equipment and training records. During security preparations for the 2010 elections, it was estimated that the SSPS had up to 30,000 personnel, but only 14,000–16,000 were ‘useful and deployable’.⁵¹ In January 2011, the UN estimated SSPS strength to be 33,000, which included 5,000–6,000 new recruits who began training in early 2010 (UNMIS, 2011). These recruits made up the infamous ‘Rajaf West’ group.

Each state selected 500–600 recruits and sent them to Rajaf (near Juba) for training before the vote. The idea was that these newly trained police personnel would return to their states to form the backbone of a ‘new’ SSPS for the elections and referendum. This plan did not work out. However, during the training, there were accusations of abuse and mistreatment by the instructors, who were mostly SPLA.⁵²

The size of the SSPS continued to grow throughout 2011 as states independently attempted to train additional police personnel. For example, Eastern Equatoria state trained an additional 700 police in 2011.⁵³ The size of the force was estimated at 48,000–50,000 in mid-2011 following a screening process that took place from February to June of the same year. As well as attempting to account for all SSPS personnel, the screening focused on identifying age, literacy levels, background, and political loyalties.⁵⁴

Leadership and salaries

The SSPS has serious leadership challenges, particularly at state and county levels (primarily involving the ranks of colonel and lieutenant colonel). Most

colonels were taken directly from the SPLA in 2007–08. Many of these officers were from former SSDF units that integrated into the SPLA following the Juba Declaration in 2006 and were simply not wanted by the SPLA. Not only are these officers untrained, many are illiterate, too old, or have disabilities from the war. Most see themselves as being ‘attached’ to the SSPS from the SPLA for an indefinite period, instead of being part of the service. They remain optimistic they will receive the same benefits as their colleagues who stayed in the army. They were certainly disappointed with the differences in terms of service, particularly the pre-2012 salaries: a colonel in the SPLA receives approximately SSP 3,900 per month compared to his SSPS counterpart, who only received SSP 900 (prior to February–March 2012). On paper, the SPLA colonel is paid more than South Sudan’s most senior policeman. The disparity at all levels was enormous, with SPLA personnel receiving three or four times more than SSPS members. It is surprising the SSPS did not complain more openly about this situation, especially given its similar paramilitary role in rural areas.

The police budget for 2011 included USD 253 million for police salaries and USD 14.3 million for operating costs and capital outlay.⁵⁵ The latter is insufficient to meet the huge requirements of a fledgling force, especially if it is to assume the lead for internal security from the SPLA. There is evidence that the SSPS has received additional funds from the government for specific tasks or projects, but off-budget funds, released on an ad hoc basis, do not help the police, or their advisers, to plan for long-term development.⁵⁶

The command structure of the SSPS during 2011 included an IGP, reporting to the minister of interior, and a deputy—both lieutenant generals; three assistant IGPs in social welfare, administration, and railway and river transport, and a spokesperson—major generals; and 14 directors, nine of whom are major generals. Of these officers, 70 per cent were from the Dinka ethnic group. As of December 2011, this trend was maintained in the states; nine of the ten commissioners of police (all major generals) were Dinka.

These appointments clearly indicate that the SSPS is not attempting to maintain an ethnic balance among the senior leadership, as is currently reflected in the Council of Ministers. However, the Auxiliary Force—formed mostly from the Rajaf West recruits who did not return to their states—is multi-ethnic. Its current use in Jonglei to deter inter-ethnic conflict indicates that this paramilitary force

would be used to respond to emergencies in the states, but remain under the central control of the IGP (through the Assistant IGP for Operations).

Organization

During the CPA period, the organization of the SSPS evolved at the national and state levels. Police commissioners, reporting primarily to their respective state governors but also to SSPS headquarters in Juba for policy direction, administration (including pay), and some logistics support, involve state-level police. State police generally includes traffic and CID⁵⁷ branches with both functions reporting at the state and national levels. The concept of a decentralized police service clearly continues to pose great challenges. Commissioners and senior officers struggle to fully understand their roles and responsibilities while dealing with potentially conflicting command chains and the slow development of a coherent centre (SSPS HQ in Juba) to dictate policy and procedures.

Two additional divisions were established at the national level during the CPA period: Public Security⁵⁸ and the Auxiliary Force described above. Public Security mirrored similar organizations in the North and aimed to deter subversive behaviour and act rapidly against civil disturbance. Predominantly national- and state capital-based, it was criticized by the public for its heavy-handed approach and lack of accountability. It was seen as a tool of the government, used to quash any signs of disloyalty. Public Security was disbanded shortly after independence.

The SSPS has immigration and customs duties at the international airports and main ports of entry/exit in South Sudan—another important shift from the CPA period. Historically, the SSPS has never had complete responsibility for border security, but the formation of a ‘Department of Border Affairs’ in the Ministry of Interior and a ‘border police’ division within the operations branch of the SSPS signals a clear intention. Close coordination will be required between NSS and SPLA if this division is to be truly effective.

Key events—initially elections and then the referendum—arguably helped to specify SSPS roles and responsibilities in the absence of a clearly defined national security strategy. Although the relationship between the SPLA and the police proved very challenging at the outset, the acceptance of police primacy

for key events was crucial in the evolution of the SSPS. Joint patrols—including prisons, wildlife, and fire service personnel—were a regular sight in Juba in 2010 and 2011, and JOCs functioned as multi-agency, information-sharing and coordination hubs. By 2011, the clashes that used to happen when the SPLA and police undertook joint operations were mostly a thing of the past.

However, as discussed in Section I, Independence Day security arrangements—where the stakes were high given the presence of the international media—were largely left to the SPLA, NISS/NSS, and the Presidential Guard. The SSPS were relegated to the provision of escorts, traffic duties, and some route-lining, and they would have had little influence if a security incident had occurred.

Transformation planning

Changes in South Sudan's cabinet in August 2011 were the catalyst for the development of plans to modify the structure and organization of the SSPS, increase salaries, and construct additional infrastructure. The Civil Security Transformation Action Plan⁵⁹ includes objectives to reduce the SSPS to a force of approximately 36,000, reduce the number of directives at headquarters level from fourteen to five (see Table 1), and construct 50 new police stations (four in each state and ten in Juba).

In support of newly appointed Minister of Interior Alison Magaya, the president (as commander of the police) announced a pay review in November 2011 to address the disparity in salaries between the SPLA and SSPS. Indications show that gross salaries in the SSPS will be increased to match salaries in the SPLA for equivalent ranks before mid-2012. This is subject to confirmation in the national budget, and may be affected by austerity measures caused by the cessation of oil production in early 2012.⁶⁰

In the immediate post-independence period, the SSPS continued to absorb additional personnel, such as the 400 South Sudanese policemen and customs officers who were serving in the Sudanese police and were disowned by Khartoum after independence. Although formally trained as police personnel and effectively forming the middle-ranking officer corps, most need urgent English language training. Along with this group, the high number of personnel aged between 40 and 50, who were absorbed into the SSPS from other forces,

prompted a review of retirement/severance options. Outside of future DDR plans, the SSPS has been examining options to downsize the force through a ‘soft landing’ approach. For example, retirement on full pay in year one, followed by half-pay in years two and three, and so on. While concrete plans have yet to be released, it is encouraging that alternative options to DDR are being discussed.

Magaya’s term as minister of interior has brought significant changes to the structure of the police. As a precursor, the president ordered the disbandment of the controversial Public Security division after independence, leaving many of its former members to be either absorbed into the NSS or posted to other SSPS divisions. The Ministry of Interior, keen to increase the public profile of the SSPS, was quick to ensure the majority of Public Security personnel were absorbed into the lower-profile NSS.⁶¹ The majority of the Auxiliary Force, reporting to the IGP through the operations directive, is now recognized as a national asset to be deployed during internal emergencies. In addition, the SSPS formed the Juba-based Emergency Rescue Force (drawing on personnel

Table 1 **Planned SSPS Reorganization**

Current SSPS Directorates	New Structure (February 2012) (Directorates under Assistant Inspector Generals of Police)
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Operations • Public Security and CID • Training • Research and Planning • Traffic • Logistics • Social Welfare • Professional Standards • Finance • Legal Affairs • Communications • Administration • Immigration • Information and Orientation 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Administration • CID and Crimes • Operations • Training and Human Resource Development • Social Welfare

from the Auxiliary Force)⁶² to coincide with the withdrawal of SPLA military police patrolling. Initially under the control of SSPS headquarters, the force was recently transferred to the control of Central Equatoria state police commissioner. The Emergency Rescue Force is intended to respond to '999' emergency calls in parallel with the development of the Juba Emergency Call Centre (JECC). The DIGP intends to have the JECC fully established by July 2012.⁶³

International assistance

International assistance has played a role in changes within the SSPS. Two other specialist units were established with international support in 2011: the Livestock Patrol and Highway Patrol. With few resources, it is difficult to see how these units will have a national impact, but they may be useful in the long term in areas where there are specific problems. Undoubtedly, a Livestock Patrol Unit in remote areas of southern Jonglei would deter cattle raiding and conflict over grazing rights. New tarmac roads outside Juba will also need policing. There were over 100 serious road traffic accidents per month in 2011 on the Juba-Nimule road, which has been under construction for a number of years.⁶⁴ The acquisition of ten motorcycles and the graduation of 15 motorcycle police in September 2011 may reduce the risk of accidents, but further logistical support is needed if the unit is to function properly.⁶⁵

There are also international attempts to introduce the SSPS leadership to the principles of Intelligence-Led Policing (ILP). Originally conceived by a county police force in Britain and later applied in the United States to improve intelligence processes after 11 September 2001, ILP orients policing around the direction, collection, processing, analysis, dissemination, and sharing of information and criminal intelligence, as well as management accountability and responsibility for achieving results (Peterson, 2005, pp. 6-9). ILP processes are not dissimilar to military intelligence concepts, which have been part of armed forces' planning and operations cycles for over 40 years. Embedding ILP concepts in the mindset of SSPS leaders has utility, and eventually it should promote improvements. But, in the short term, low literacy, a lack of information processing capabilities, and poor access to information systems will limit the application of ILP. Attempts to implement anything more than ILP basics are likely to be fruitless at this time.

Despite positive signs of reform, there are strong indicators that the SSPS is having the same payroll challenges as the SPLA, including inflated strength, inaccurate payroll sheets, and weak financial reporting. Although a 2009 UN Police initiative to conduct a physical headcount of the SSPS resulted in a computerized database and increased coordination in drawing payroll in the states and headquarters, many of the details are now out of date. While new attempts to pull together accurate records are taking place, this initiative has very little traction with the SSPS. It is primarily a UN-owned process.⁶⁶

State police authorities regularly draw salaries for exactly 3,000 personnel with no accounting for absenteeism, sickness, or additional recruitment. With international support, an ongoing initiative to introduce enhanced computerized systems, train administrative personnel, and provide better infrastructure throughout the ten states could improve the situation. In addition, the SSPS, with international support, intended to carry out another personnel audit to update the human resource database, starting on 1 February 2012. It remains to be seen whether this will accurately capture all personnel in the database before there are more changes to the strength, composition, and structure of the SSPS.

Misconduct

SSPS personnel deployed in major towns—especially the traffic police—continue to be accused of intimidation and extortion. Their conduct, along with the behaviour of other security force personnel at joint military/security force checkpoints in Juba in 2010 and early 2011, was often deplorable, particularly at night. Accounts of drunkenness, unnecessary aggression, assault, and extortion were routine.

The independence period has seen some improvement in SSPS conduct. Reports of intimidation and assaults have declined, particularly since the Rescue Force has deployed. However, surges in insecurity in Juba and other major towns are still blamed on the police. Extortion remains a major problem, and is attributed to the relatively low police salaries, compared to SPLA counterparts.⁶⁷ A survey by international advisers at the main police stations in six states in mid-2011 indicated that over 40 per cent of those seeking help from the SSPS were required to pay a fee for their services.⁶⁸

Exploitation of unclear and ever-changing legislation, implemented by police who have little understanding of the rule of law, explains the root causes of low-level corruption and misconduct. The SSPS has established an internal summary justice system to quickly deal with offending officers. Nevertheless, identifying perpetrators is still a major problem. International advisers are encouraging the SSPS to include names or identification numbers on uniforms in order to improve conduct and accountability.⁶⁹ This was the subject of parliamentary discussions in late 2011.

The SSPS, like the SPLA, faces numerous operational challenges. A desperate lack of basic resources is the most obvious. Predominantly, a lack of communications, transportation, and trained personnel severely hampers SSPS operations. There is a desperate need for mobile telephones and vehicles at police stations so officers can respond quickly. A steady increase in crime in population centres, both in frequency and in sophistication, adds to the complexity of the SSPS task. Replacing the SPLA in both urban and rural areas by establishing effective paramilitary units, as well as community police, remains an enormous undertaking for the SSPS. Arguably the SSPS's most significant challenge is to concurrently implement its recently planned reforms while not submitting to a lack of personnel accountability on the scale of the SPLA or, worse still, submitting to wholesale corruption. 📌

V. The roles of other organized forces: a reserve force?

The Prisons Service

The Prisons Service of South Sudan suffers from poor infrastructure, overcrowding, and unskilled prison officers. While progress has been made since 2007 to address these challenges and implement sustainable reforms, this has been largely initiated and sustained by international partners' funding.

From 2007 to independence, the GoSS and developing partners tried to formulate strategies for prison reform. Ten strategies were created in 2008 alone (see Box 1, page 36) and improvements were made to address overcrowding in prisons, officer training, and drafting of legislation and codes of conduct. Despite these collaborative efforts, significant gaps in prison reform remained ahead of independence in July 2011.

Since independence, prison reform has continued to progress, particularly with regard to officer training, rehabilitation of prisons, and information management. Policies and regulations have been drafted and implemented, although some are still pending approval. But whereas the prison sector was initially a dumping ground for demobilized SPLA soldiers, the government and international partners have restricted this process.

No notable strategies or frameworks specific to the prison sector have been developed, other than in the national development and budget plans. However, there are signs the director general of the Prisons Service (an experienced and professionally trained officer) will initiate the development of a 2012–15 strategic plan in February–March 2012.⁷⁰ This will hopefully address the issues raised in the 2011–13 SSDP, which identified the remaining challenges as 'the lack of alternatives to imprisonment; overcrowding in jails; (and) lack of funding for rehabilitation programmes' (GoSS, 2011b, p. 109). The development plan identified the overall objective for the South Sudan Prisons Service by 2013 as: 'providing secure and humane incarceration and detention services via functional and secure prisons at national, state and county levels' (GoSS, 2011b, p. 117).

The Service continues to allocate the majority of its budget to salaries, leaving the budget ceiling for operations extremely low. It relies heavily on development partners to fund and sustain most reform projects. The 2011 budget for the Prisons Service allocated the majority of spending to general administration, particularly salaries.⁷¹ Approximately SSP 129 million was allocated to salaries whereas only an estimated SSP 5 million was allocated to operational costs (GoSS, 2011a, p. 353).

The 2011 budget accounts for approximately 22,000 officers⁷² and only 5,000–6,000 prisoners in 38 prisons in South Sudan.⁷³ The high ratio of officers to inmates is mostly a result of the integration of former members of the SSDF post-Juba Declaration in 2006. However, many prison officers fail to show up for duty and the unknown numbers of weapons they possess are in a state of poor repair. The surplus strength of the Service could easily be used as a uniformed reserve by the SPLA, or SSPS, when required—up to a military division in size. Most Prisons Service personnel, like the SSPS, see themselves as only ‘attached’ to the Prisons Service from the SPLA. The surplus officers, who would number some 10,000–15,000 if they were in line with regional norms, are likely to be an early target for the DDR programme.

Box 1 **Early Prisons Service objectives**

The ten objectives established jointly between the Southern Sudan Prisons Service and UNMIS Corrections Advisory Unit in 2008 were the following:

- Decriminalization
- Reducing the number of prisoners on remand
- Reducing the number of offenders in prison for failing to pay a fine
- Reducing the number of people in prison for failing to pay compensation to victims
- Reducing the number of people in prison for failure to pay a debt (civil)
- Removing all mentally ill individuals from prisons and placing them in a mental health institution
- Encouraging diversion from the formal criminal justice system
- Encouraging the implementation of non-custodial sentences
- Encouraging the use of temporary releases from prisons
- Encouraging the early release of offenders, when appropriate, with proper supervision

Source: Southern Sudan Prisons Service (GoSS, 2008a, p. 1).

Prisons Service personnel are likely to receive the same pay increases as the SSPS, as agreed in early 2012, bringing them in line with SPLA pay scales. This will put increased pressure on the budget, which could see the total salary allocation rise to over SSP 250 million. The 2011 budget shows that, whereas the government is prepared to pay the salaries of prison officers, there is little money allocated to the operational budget, which covers activities such as renovation and rehabilitation of prisons, developing and maintaining a prisoner database, and training for prison officers. The Prisons Service will be subject to a full personnel audit, with UNMISS assistance, beginning in February 2012.

It is important to note that money has been allocated to pensions for prison officers, with SSP 2 million budgeted for 2011. This is significant in light of efforts to encourage retirement among prison officers. However, a pension scheme has not yet been formally approved.

The South Sudan Wildlife Service

Under the Ministry of Wildlife, Conservation, and Tourism, the South Sudan Wildlife Service (SSWS) suffers from many of the same issues as other uniformed services. Numbering 14,000–18,000,⁷⁴ at a cost of approximately SSP 150 million (in 2010), its budget is relatively high compared to the Prisons Service. Managed at the national level, the SSWS does not have a ‘commander’ but is managed by Ministry Under-Secretary Charles Acire. A professionally trained wildlife officer, Acire understands the need to ‘demilitarize’ park rangers to focus on community development, protection of wildlife, and the promotion of ‘controlled’ tourism. However, like the Prisons Service, the SSWS has been a dumping ground for former SPLA personnel, so very few are trained in wildlife or park management. Instead, SSWS units are keen to deploy ‘forces’ in an attempt to address localized issues—such as snaring animals—rather than win community support.

According to a brochure from the Sudanese Ministry of Wildlife, Conservation, and Tourism, Southern Region (GoS, 1982), South Sudan has four national parks and 15 reserves. Parks are managed nationally and reserves are managed at state level. However, the national ministry has only one state office, in Eastern Equatoria. Because of a lack of guidance, surplus SSWS personnel are

often used to support county commissioners and the SSPS in more general security duties. Despite conducting the same or similar duties as their SSPS and Prisons Service counterparts, there are no signs the pay of the SSWS personnel will increase in line with the other organized forces.

The literacy and applicable training levels in the SSWS are extremely low, much like the other armed services. Therefore, the service's ability to fulfil its mandate is very limited. International bodies have provided some training, and neighbouring countries, notably Kenya, have offered support and coordination. But it will be some time before the SSWS is able to protect wildlife and the natural environment. The overall lack of capacity is compounded by poor mobility. With few vehicles, many patrols are conducted on foot, and there are no aerial assets for monitoring and poacher detection. The SSWS also lacks effective communications and appropriate weaponry.

Like the Prisons Service, the SSWS could easily be transformed into a military force to support the SPLA in times of conflict, especially if border tensions with Sudan escalate. The 14,000 mostly armed personnel would constitute more than a military division in strength—giving the SPLA a total of two divisions in reserve if the Prisons Service personnel were included. In the short term, however, the SSWS will likely continue to support the SSPS with basic policing and protection duties in areas where security forces are scarce and internal threats are high,⁷⁵ rather than serving as a dedicated, focused, specifically trained and resourced wildlife protection service. 📄

Conclusion

Thorough SSR can only be achieved in societies in transition to peace, or in those that have put conflict behind them. In South Sudan, those conditions are not yet present. Internal and external security threats, exacerbated by increased small arms flows, remain too numerous and complex. For these reasons, security force reform and development initiatives are likely to continue to be frustrated.

Yet the security forces of South Sudan remain robust and resilient. Coping with the security challenges, while competing for scarce resources, will always be their main priorities. Development and, to some degree, reform is crucial in the long term, but will take a back-seat to any immediate operational issues. Indeed, six years of reform and development efforts have, in a way, made elements of the security forces more vulnerable at a time when the country is most threatened. If the security forces are to overcome these challenges, there is only one way forward—to continue the reform process with redoubled commitment.

There are positive signs that the establishment of a Ministry of National Security and the appointment of an extremely experienced, proactive minister will trigger the creation of a formalized security decision-making architecture at the national level. National-level processes would then interact with state and county procedures to produce more coherent planning, information sharing, and operations management. The immediate risk is that real-time security issues will continue to distract top decision-makers from implementing new processes, and that they will subsequently continue to function in a less inclusive manner. Crisis is not the time to introduce new, unrehearsed, and untested processes.

The SPLA remains set in an attritional mindset at a time when conventional resources are scant, implying less inclination to use the mediums of operational art to defeat militias, contain inter-tribal fighting, and deter cross-border incursions. To some extent, its forces have become less flexible as they move to become a more conventional army. Insistence on the use of vehicles rather than marching, as well as the need for greater logistic support, has left them with few options for dealing with the variety and scale of security problems they face.

SPLA personnel accountability and affordability are major challenges. Without a concerted effort, and the buy-in of leadership at all levels, the former will be impossible to achieve at any time, while the latter cannot be solved by an ill-conceived and expensive DDR programme. Greater analysis, including a formal and fully inclusive review focused on threats to security, and closer examination of alternative initiatives such as military production, the creation of a reserve force, and investment in pensions and severance pay could kick-start significant reform. Combined with a change in mindset, the chances of successful and purposeful development are far better.

In addition, recent changes in US legislation regarding the provision of military equipment and defence services could mean major changes for the SPLA if it can access the foreign military finance programme.⁷⁶ A supply of tightly controlled military hardware with appropriate support, to lessen the pressure of external and internal threats, could be the leverage needed to prompt serious development and reform. Comprehensive training and whole-life sustainability packages are not cheap, but suitable programmes could trigger more significant longer-term defence cuts while providing the security required in the interim.

If the SSPS is successful with upcoming personnel accountability and structural reforms, and demonstrates its utility against internal threats, it will be on track to provide the GoSS with much-needed security at community level. It would also lift a considerable burden off the SPLA, allowing it to focus more on reform. If it fails, it could be seen as a costly burden. Its biggest challenge is the adherence to, and implementation of, the rule of law. Without greater individual capacity development through continuous training and mentoring, dereliction of duty and corruption will become the norm.

Although there is no clear evidence that security force development and reform programmes are aggravating the security situation, they are not necessarily helping the security forces to address ongoing and emerging threats. This remains crucial. Without effective short-term security force responses, aggravation caused by the development and reform process could backfire. Two scenarios must be avoided: one in which security forces get trapped between ongoing threats and low budgets, and become disaffected; the other in which border conflict and internal insecurity absorb all uniformed forces, triggering further recruitment and conscription. To avoid these scenarios, the international community and GoSS need to tread carefully. 📌

Endnotes

- 1 This paper defines operational planning as the level at which campaigns and major operations are planned, conducted, and sustained to accomplish strategic objectives within theatres or other operational areas. Activities at this level link tactics and strategy by establishing operational objectives needed to accomplish strategic objectives, sequencing events to achieve the operational objectives, initiating actions, and applying resources to bring about and sustain these events. These activities imply a broader dimension of time or space than tactics; they ensure logistic and administrative support of tactical forces, and provide the means by which tactical successes are exploited to achieve strategic objectives.
- 2 Discussions with SPLA divisional-level officers and civilian personnel from these states, November 2011–January 2012.
- 3 See Small Arms Survey (2012b).
- 4 Confidential sources in South Sudan and DRC, 2009–12.
- 5 A forthcoming HSBA *Issue Brief* will address this conflict and weapon sourcing.
- 6 See Young (2006).
- 7 For a detailed analysis of Southern insurgents, see Small Arms Survey (2011b).
- 8 The term ‘White Army’ is often misunderstood. The White Army was a loose collective of Nuer youths who were active in Jonglei during the civil war. Like many other armed groups in South Sudan, the White Army was initially formed to protect cattle and property, but it also took an active part in the war, including being used by Khartoum as a proxy force. The youths of the White Army fought against and were used by Riek Machar’s Nasir faction after the 1991 split in the SPLA. Previous research suggests the White Army was a significant force at the time of the CPA with numbers fluctuating from 10,000 to 20,000. For a detailed description, see Arnold and Alden (2007).
- 9 Some hundreds, but fewer than 1,000, is a conservative estimate based on unconfirmed reports from UNMISS, and humanitarian organizations.
- 10 Interviews with senior SPLA officers in Juba and Bor, February–March 2012.
- 11 Tonj South County Commissioner Akec Tong Aleu made several statements to the press in March 2012, saying his county was training locals as community police officers to guard civilians and cattle. He said the community police force would be under the county police headquarters. He said 200 trainees were the first batch of a 1,000-strong community police.
- 12 See OECD (2007, p. 104).
- 13 See Wulf (2004, p. 5).
- 14 According to confidential government sources (interviews in Juba, December 2011–January 2012), more recently ad hoc committees, with the final approval of the South Sudan Council of Ministers, have been responsible for all major security decision-making.
- 15 Division, brigade, or battalion commanders represent the SPLA at state and county level, depending on the size of forces deployed in any given area. SPLA deployments do not, however, reflect state and county boundaries and are often poorly defined.

16 Discussions with international security advisers, Juba, May 2011.
17 On 26 August 2011, President Salva Kiir issued three presidential decrees (28/2011, 29/2011,
and 30/2011) that relieved caretaker ministers and appointed the new national ministers
and deputy ministers (*Sudan Tribune*, 2011).
18 Interview with confidential source, Juba, November 2011.
19 Discussions with senior security officers, Juba, January 2012.
20 Statement by senior GoSS minister, Juba, August 2011.
21 South Sudan Development Plan (SSDP) Overview Presentation, Ministry of Finance and
Economic Planning. See GoSS (2011b).
22 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, August–September 2011.
23 The term ‘Joint’ is potentially confusing as it implies separate defence forces (e.g. land and
air) working together. In the security context, ‘multi-agency’ is a better term, implying coord-
inated operations between police, military, and intelligence organizations that can include
other uniformed forces as well as other ministerial departments.
24 Police primacy was less evident during Independence Day celebrations when National Security,
the Presidential Guard, and the SPLA took lead roles, under the coordination of the presidency.
25 This section describes developments within the SPLA from November 2010 to February 2012.
26 Discussions with senior SPLA personnel, Juba, January 2012.
27 From experience of working with SPLA units: parade statistics often do not account for sick
or absent personnel, and sometimes they are simply incorrect or there is double-accounting.
28 ‘Permission’ is an SPLA term used to explain a leave of absence.
29 Discussions with senior SPLA officers, Juba, November 2011.
30 Discussions with senior SPLA officers and UN advisers, Juba, January 2012.
31 For example, Major General Peter Gadet, previously the SPLA’s commander of air defences,
was sidelined and appointed a deputy divisional commander in an area away from his former
forces. This was one of the main reasons he split from the SPLA and set up the SSLA militia.
32 Discussions with SPLA personnel, Juba, August–November 2011.
33 See Rands (2010, p. 46).
34 Prior to secession, personnel in the JIUs were paid from a specific budget controlled in Khartoum.
35 Reports indicate the 9th and 10th Divisions’ strengths on June 2011 were approximately 14,000 and
8,000 respectively
36 Khartoum accuses the SPLA of continuing to support allies in the former 9th and 10th divisions
in the conflict with SAF in their respective states. It is not clear when the personnel from these
units were removed from the payroll.
37 Discussions with SPLA personnel, Juba, January 2012.
38 See Rands (2010, p. 12).
39 Discussions with senior SPLA officers, Juba, November 2011.
40 Confidential sources, Juba, February 2012.
41 The SPLA received a significant number of Hino (a subsidiary of Toyota Motor Corporation)
trucks and fuel tankers in late 2011.
42 See Lewis (2009).
43 A subsequent SPLA analysis aimed for a force of 140,000 personnel by 2017.
44 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, January 2012.
45 See Small Arms Survey (2011a).
46 See OECD (2007, p. 107).
47 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, February 2012.
48 Resettlement is a process used by the British army, and resembles many of the reintegration
elements of DDR. It focuses on vocational training and preparation for civilian life, with
ownership of the initiative belonging to the Ministry of Defence.

49 Military terminology defined and expounded in publications such as British Army (1996).
50 The British army may be called upon to help maintain public order and security when the
police alone are unable to control the situation (as is the current situation in South Sudan).
In the UK, the principle of the supremacy of the civil authorities normally precludes the intro-
duction of any form of martial law to deal with civil strife. The military force always remains
subordinate to the civil authority. It may be necessary to introduce special legislation or
declare a state of emergency in order to invest the security forces with the necessary powers.
This is called Military Aid to the Civil Power.

51 Estimates made by senior police officers during security planning for elections in Juba, Jan-
uary 2010.

52 Discussions with SPLA and SSPS officers, Juba, January 2012.

53 Discussions with senior SSPS officers, Juba, January 2012.

54 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, December 2011.

55 Discussions with senior SSPS officers, Juba, December 2011.

56 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, December 2011.

57 The acronym CID usually stands for Criminal Investigation Division. However, the SSPS
defines CID as 'Criminal Intelligence Division'. Currently there is little evidence to suggest
the CID is compiling useful criminal intelligence or conducting anything more than super-
ficial investigations.

58 Often confused with 'Special Branch', which was part of Khartoum's NISS but also existed
in the South during the CPA period.

59 Confidential document, viewed in Juba, January 2012.

60 Discussions with senior police officers and international advisers, Juba, January 2012.

61 Discussions with senior government officials, Juba, January 2012.

62 A number of the more educated, literate English-speakers were posted to the Rescue Force.

63 Discussions with senior SSPS officers, Juba, January 2012.

64 Interview with international employees involved in the Juba–Nimule road construction, Juba,
December 2011.

65 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, January 2012.

66 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, January 2012.

67 Discussions with senior SSPS officers, Juba, January 2012.

68 Interview with confidential source, Juba, January 2012.

69 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, January 2012.

70 Discussions with international advisers and senior Prisons Service officers, Juba, January 2012.

71 The 2012 Budget has been drafted but is awaiting government approval. Expenditures from
2011 and budgeted expenditures for 2012 have therefore not yet been released.

72 See Small Arms Survey (2012a, p. 4).

73 Interview with senior UN SSR adviser, Juba, January 2012.

74 Discussions with international advisers, Juba, February 2012. The figures are estimates but
advisers agree that approximately 5,000 personnel would be more appropriate for the SSWS.

75 In response to the attack by the Murle on Duk Padiat in late January 2012, the county commis-
sioner rounded up as many security force personnel as he could find to provide community
protection. Personnel from the Prisons and Wildlife Services were prominent.

76 In January 2012, President Barack Obama lifted the ban on defence articles and services to
South Sudan but State Department officials said the US had no immediate plans to approve
the transfer of lethal equipment (White House, 2012).

Bibliography

- Arnold, Matthew and Chris Alden. 2007. 'This Gun is Our Food: Demilitarizing the White Army Militias of South Sudan.' *NUPI Working Paper No. 722*. Oslo: Norwegian Institute of International Affairs (NUPI).
- British Army. 1996. 'Design for Military Operations: The British Military Doctrine.' D/CGs/50/8. Army Code No. 71451.
- GoS (Government of Sudan). 1982. *Wildlife Information Booklet*. Ministry of Wildlife Conservation and Tourism, Department of Wildlife Management, Southern Region.
- GoSS (Government of South Sudan). 2008. *SPLA White Paper on Defence*. Juba: Ministry of Legal Affairs and Constitutional Development. June.
- . 2008a. 'Planning for the Development of Alternatives to Imprisonment and Promoting Early Releases of Prisoners.' *Southern Sudan Prisons Service Bulletin*. Issue No. 1. July.
- . 2009a. Penal Code Act. 2008. *Southern Sudan Gazette* (supplement), Vol. 1, No. 1. 10 February. <http://www.mpil.de/shared/data/pdf/ss_penal_code_act_2008.pdf>
- . 2009b. Code of Criminal Procedure Act. 2008. *Southern Sudan Gazette* (supplement), Vol. 1, No. 1. 10 February. <http://www.mpil.de/shared/data/pdf/ss_code_of_criminal_procedure_act_2008.pdf>
- . 2009c. Police Service Act. *Southern Sudan Gazette* (supplement), Vol. 1, No. 1. 6 April.
- . 2011a. *Approved Budget 2011*. Juba: Ministry of Finance and Economic Planning. March.
- . 2011b. *South Sudan Development Plan 2011–2013*. Juba: Ministry of Finance and Economic Planning. August.
- Kiszely, John. 2005. 'Thinking about the Operational Level.' *RUSI Journal*, Vol. 150, No. 6, December.
- Lewis, Mike. 2009. *Skirting the Law: Post-CPA Arms Flows to Sudan*. HSBA Working Paper No. 18. Geneva: Small Arms Survey. September.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. 2007. *OECD DAC Handbook on Security System Reform*. OECD Publishing.
- Peterson, Marilyn. 2005. *Intelligence-Led Policing; The New Intelligence Architecture*. NCJ 210681. US Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs. September.
- Rands, Richard. 2010. *In Need of Review: SPLA Transformation in 2006–10 and Beyond*. HSBA Working Paper No. 23. Geneva: Small Arms Survey. November.
- and Matthew LeRiche. 2012. *Security responses in Jonglei State in the aftermath of inter-ethnic violence*. London: Saferworld. February.
- Small Arms Survey. 2011a. *DDR in South Sudan*. Geneva: Small Arms Survey. 20 September.
- . 2011b. *Fighting for spoils: Armed insurgencies in Greater Upper Nile*. HSBA Issue Brief No. 18. Geneva: Small Arms Survey. November.
- . 2012a. *Reaching for the gun: arms flows and holdings in South Sudan*. HSBA Issue Brief No. 19. Geneva: Small Arms Survey. April.
- . 2012b. *The Crisis in Abyei*. Geneva: Small Arms Survey. Updated June.
- Sudan Tribune*. 2011. 'Kiir forms first cabinet of the independent South Sudan.' 27 August.

- UNMIS (United Nations Mission in Sudan). 2011. Southern Sudan Justice and Security Sectors Interim Review. UNMIS. January.
- White House. 2012. *Presidential Memorandum—Presidential Determination on the Eligibility of South Sudan to Receive Defense Articles and Defense Services*. 6 January.
- Wulf, Herbert. 2004. *Security sector reform in developing and transitional countries*. Berlin: Berghof Research Center for Constructive Conflict Management.
- Young, John. 2006. *The SSDF in the Wake of the Juba Declaration*. HSBA Working Paper No. 1. Geneva: Small Arms Survey. November.

The Small Arms Survey

The Small Arms Survey is an independent research project located at the Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies in Geneva, Switzerland. Established in 1999, the project is supported by the Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs and current contributions from the Governments of Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, Finland, Germany, the Netherlands, Norway, Sweden, the United Kingdom, and the United States. The Survey is grateful for past support received from the Governments of France, New Zealand, and Spain. The Survey also wishes to acknowledge the financial assistance it has received over the years from foundations and many bodies within the UN System.

The objectives of the Small Arms Survey are to: serve as the principal international source of impartial and public information on all aspects of small arms and armed violence; act as a resource centre for governments, policy-makers, researchers, and activists in terms of information and research on small arms and armed violence issues; be an independent monitor of national, international, and non-governmental policy initiatives on small arms and armed violence; be an outlet for policy-relevant research on small arms and armed violence issues; act as a forum and clearinghouse for the sharing of information; and disseminate best practice measures and initiatives dealing with small arms and armed violence issues. The Survey also sponsors field research and information-gathering efforts, especially in affected states and regions. The project has an international staff with expertise in security studies, political science, law, economics, development studies, sociology, and criminology, and collaborates with a network of researchers, partner institutions, non-governmental organizations, and governments in more than 50 countries.

Small Arms Survey

Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies
47 Avenue Blanc, 1202 Geneva, Switzerland

p +41 22 908 5777 **f** +41 22 732 2738

e sas@smallarmssurvey.org **w** www.smallarmssurvey.org

The Human Security Baseline Assessment

Launched in 2005, the Human Security Baseline Assessment (HSBA) for Sudan and South Sudan is a leading source of empirical research on small arms and light weapons and armed violence in the two countries. Administered by the Small Arms Survey, the HSBA was developed in cooperation with the Canadian government, the United Nations Mission in Sudan, the United Nations Development Programme, and a wide array of international and Sudanese and South Sudanese partners. Through the active generation and dissemination of timely field research, the project supports violence reduction initiatives, including disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration programmes, incentive schemes for civilian arms collection, as well as security sector reform and arms control interventions across Sudan and South Sudan. The HSBA also offers policy-relevant advice on redressing insecurity.

HSBA *Working Papers* are designed to provide in-depth analysis of security-related issues in Sudan and South Sudan and along their borders. The HSBA also generates shorter *Issue Briefs*, which provide snapshots of baseline information in a timely and reader-friendly format. Both series are available in English and Arabic at www.smallarmssurveysudan.org. In addition, the project posts monthly 'Facts and Figures' reports on key security issues at www.smallarmssurveysudan.org/facts-figures.php.

The HSBA receives direct financial support from the US Department of State, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Denmark, the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and the United States Institute of Peace. It has received support in the past from the Global Peace and Security Fund at Foreign Affairs and International Trade Canada, the Netherlands Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and the UK Government Global Conflict Prevention Pool. Additional support has previously been provided by the Danish Demining Group and the National Endowment for Democracy.

For more information, please contact Jonah Leff, HSBA Project Coordinator:

e jonah.leff@smallarmssurvey.org

w www.smallarmssurveysudan.org

Small Arms Survey HSBA publications

Issue Briefs

Number 1, September 2006

Persistent threats: widespread human insecurity in Lakes State, South Sudan, since the Comprehensive Peace Agreement

Number 2, October 2006

Armed groups in Sudan: the South Sudan Defence Forces in the aftermath of the Juba Declaration

Number 3 (2nd edition), November 2006–February 2007

Anatomy of civilian disarmament in Jonglei State: recent experiences and implications

Number 4, December 2006

No dialogue, no commitment: the perils of deadline diplomacy for Darfur

Number 5, January 2007

A widening war around Sudan: the proliferation of armed groups in the Central African Republic

Number 6, April 2007

The militarization of Sudan: a preliminary review of arms flows and holdings

Number 7, July 2007

Arms, oil, and Darfur: the evolution of relations between China and Sudan

Number 8, September 2007

Responses to pastoral wars: a review of violence reduction efforts in Sudan, Uganda, and Kenya

Number 9, February 2008

Echo effects: Chadian instability and the Darfur conflict

Number 10, March 2008

Neither 'joint' nor 'integrated': the Joint Integrated Units and the future of the CPA

Number 11, May 2008

Allies and defectors: an update on armed group integration and proxy force activity

Number 12, August 2008

The drift back to war: insecurity and militarization in the Nuba Mountains

Number 13, September 2008

No standing, few prospects: how peace is failing South Sudanese female combatants and WAAFG

Number 14, May 2009

Conflicting priorities: GoSS security challenges and recent responses

Number 15, December 2009

Supply and demand: arms flows and holdings in Sudan

Number 16, April 2010

Symptoms and causes: insecurity and underdevelopment in Eastern Equatoria

Number 17, May 2011

Failures and opportunities: Rethinking DDR in South Sudan

Number 18, November 2011

Fighting for spoils: Armed insurgencies in Greater Upper Nile

Number 19, April 2012

Reaching for the gun: arms flows and holdings in South Sudan

Working Papers

Number 1, November 2006

The South Sudan Defence Forces in the Wake of the Juba Declaration,
by John Young

Number 2, February 2007

Violence and Victimization in South Sudan: Lakes State in the Post-CPA period,
by Richard Garfield

Number 3, May 2007

The Eastern Front and the Struggle against Marginalization, by John Young

Number 4, May 2007

Border in Name Only: Arms Trafficking and Armed Groups at the DRC–Sudan Border,
by Joshua Marks

Number 5, June 2007

The White Army: An Introduction and Overview, by John Young

Number 6, July 2007

Divided They Fall: The Fragmentation of Darfur’s Rebel Groups,
by Victor Tanner and Jérôme Tubiana

Number 7, July 2007

Emerging North–South Tensions and the Prospects for a Return to War, by John Young

Number 8, September 2007

The Lord’s Resistance Army in Sudan: A History and Overview,
by Mareike Schomerus

Number 9, November 2007

Armed Groups Along Sudan’s Eastern Frontier: An Overview and Analysis,
by John Young

Number 10, December 2007

A Paramilitary Revolution: The Popular Defence Forces, by Jago Salmon

Number 11, December 2007

Violence and Victimization after Civilian Disarmament: The Case of Jonglei,
by Richard Garfield

Number 12, April 2008

The Chad–Sudan Proxy War and the ‘Darfurization’ of Chad: Myths and Reality,
by Jérôme Tubiana

Number 13, June 2008

Violent Legacies: Insecurity in Sudan’s Central and Eastern Equatoria,
by Mareike Schomerus

Number 14, July 2008

*Gauging Fear and Insecurity: Perspectives on Armed Violence in Eastern Equatoria
and Turkana North*, by Claire Mc Evoy and Ryan Murray

Number 15, September 2008

Conflict, Arms, and Militarization: The Dynamics of Darfur's IDP Camps,
by Clea Kahn

Number 16, January 2009

Shots in the Dark: The 2008 South Sudan Civilian Disarmament Campaign,
by Adam O'Brien

Number 17, June 2009

Beyond 'Janjaweed': Understanding the Militias of Darfur, by Julie Flint

Number 18, September 2009

Skirting the Law: Post-CPA Arms Flows to Sudan, by Mike Lewis

Number 19, January 2010

Rhetoric and Reality: The Failure to Resolve the Darfur Conflict, by Julie Flint

Number 20, April 2010

Uncertain Future: Armed Violence in Southern Sudan,
by Claire Mc Evoy and Emile LeBrun

Number 21, June 2010

Unrealistic Expectations: Current Challenges to Reintegration in Southern Sudan,
by Julie Brethfeld

Number 22, October 2010

The Other War: Inter-Arab Conflict in Darfur, by Julie Flint

Number 23, November 2010

In Need of Review: SPLA Transformation in 2006–10 and Beyond, by Richard Rands

Number 24, February 2011

DDR in Sudan: Too Little, Too Late?, by Ryan Nichols

Number 25, March 2011

Renouncing the Rebels: Local and Regional Dimensions of Chad–Sudan Rapprochement, by Jérôme Tubiana

Number 26, June 2011

Creating Facts on the Ground: Conflict Dynamics in Abyei, by Joshua Craze

Other Small Arms Survey publications

Occasional Papers

- 1 *Re-Armament in Sierra Leone: One Year after the Lomé Peace Agreement*, by Eric Berman, December 2000
- 2 *Removing Small Arms from Society: A Review of Weapons Collection and Destruction Programmes*, by Sami Faltas, Glenn McDonald, and Camilla Waszink, July 2001
- 3 *Legal Controls on Small Arms and Light Weapons in Southeast Asia*, by Katherine Kramer (with Nonviolence International Southeast Asia), July 2001
- 4 *Shining a Light on Small Arms Exports: The Record of State Transparency*, by Maria Haug, Martin Langvandslien, Lora Lumpe, and Nic Marsh (with NISAT), January 2002
- 5 *Stray Bullets: The Impact of Small Arms Misuse in Central America*, by William Godnick, with Robert Muggah and Camilla Waszink, November 2002
- 6 *Politics from the Barrel of a Gun: Small Arms Proliferation and Conflict in the Republic of Georgia*, by Spyros Demetriou, November 2002
- 7 *Making Global Public Policy: The Case of Small Arms and Light Weapons*, by Edward Laurance and Rachel Stohl, December 2002
- 8 *Small Arms in the Pacific*, by Philip Alpers and Conor Twyford, March 2003
- 9 *Demand, Stockpiles, and Social Controls: Small Arms in Yemen*, by Derek B. Miller, May 2003
- 10 *Beyond the Kalashnikov: Small Arms Production, Exports, and Stockpiles in the Russian Federation*, by Maxim Pyadushkin, with Maria Haug and Anna Matveeva, August 2003
- 11 *In the Shadow of a Cease-fire: The Impacts of Small Arms Availability and Misuse in Sri Lanka*, by Chris Smith, October 2003
- 12 *Small Arms in Kyrgyzstan: Post-revolutionary Proliferation*, by S. Neil MacFarlane and Stina Torjesen, March 2007, ISBN 2-8288-0076-8 (first printed as *Kyrgyzstan: A Small Arms Anomaly in Central Asia?*, by S. Neil MacFarlane and Stina Torjesen, February 2004)

- 13 *Small Arms and Light Weapons Production in Eastern, Central, and Southeast Europe*, by Yudit Kiss, October 2004, ISBN 2-8288-0057-1
- 14 *Securing Haiti's Transition: Reviewing Human Insecurity and the Prospects for Disarmament, Demobilization, and Reintegration*, by Robert Muggah, October 2005, updated, ISBN 2-8288-0066-0
- 15 *Silencing Guns: Local Perspectives on Small Arms and Armed Violence in Rural South Pacific Islands Communities*, edited by Emile LeBrun and Robert Muggah, June 2005, ISBN 2-8288-0064-4
- 16 *Behind a Veil of Secrecy: Military Small Arms and Light Weapons Production in Western Europe*, by Reinhilde Weidacher, November 2005, ISBN 2-8288-0065-2
- 17 *Tajikistan's Road to Stability: Reduction in Small Arms Proliferation and Remaining Challenges*, by Stina Torjesen, Christina Wille, and S. Neil MacFarlane, November 2005, ISBN 2-8288-0067-9
- 18 *Demanding Attention: Addressing the Dynamics of Small Arms Demand*, by David Atwood, Anne-Kathrin Glatz, and Robert Muggah, January 2006, ISBN 2-8288-0069-5
- 19 *A Guide to the US Small Arms Market, Industry, and Exports, 1998–2004*, by Tamar Gabelnick, Maria Haug, and Lora Lumpe, September 2006, ISBN 2-8288-0071-7
- 20 *Small Arms, Armed Violence, and Insecurity in Nigeria: The Niger Delta in Perspective*, by Jennifer M. Hazen with Jonas Horner, December 2007, 2-8288-0090-3
- 21 *Crisis in Karamoja: Armed Violence and the Failure of Disarmament in Uganda's Most Deprived Region*, by James Bevan, June 2008, ISBN 2-8288-0094-6
- 22 *Blowback: Kenya's Illicit Ammunition Problem in Turkana North District*, by James Bevan, June 2008, ISBN 2-8288-0098-9
- 23 *Gangs of Central America: Causes, Costs, and Interventions*, by Dennis Rogers, Robert Muggah, and Chris Stevenson, May 2009, ISBN 978-2-940415-13-7
- 24 *Arms in and around Mauritania: National and Regional Security Implications*, by Stéphanie Pézard with Anne-Kathrin Glatz, June 2010, ISBN 978-2-940415-35-9 (also available in French)
- 25 *Transparency Counts: Assessing State Reporting on Small Arms Transfers, 2001–08*, by Jasna Lazarevic, June 2010, ISBN 978-2-940415-34-2
- 26 *Confronting the Don: The Political Economy of Gang Violence in Jamaica*, by Glaister Leslie, November 2010, ISBN 978-2-940415-38-0

- 27 *Safer Stockpiles: Practitioners' Experiences with Physical Security and Stockpile Management (PSSM) Assistance Programmes*, edited by Benjamin King, April 2011, ISBN 978-2-940415-54-0
- 28 *Analysis of National Reports: Implementation of the UN Programme of Action on Small Arms and the International Tracing Instrument in 2009–10*, by Sarah Parker, May 2011, ISBN 978-2-940415-55-7
- 29 *Blue Skies and Dark Clouds: Kazakhstan and Small Arms*, by Nicolas Florquin, Dauren Aben, and Takhmina Karimova, May 2012, ISBN 978-2-9700771-5-2

Special Reports

- 1 *Humanitarianism under Threat: The Humanitarian Impact of Small Arms and Light Weapons*, by Robert Muggah and Eric Berman, commissioned by the Reference Group on Small Arms of the UN Inter-Agency Standing Committee, July 2001
- 2 *Small Arms Availability, Trade, and Impacts in the Republic of Congo*, by Spyros Demetriou, Robert Muggah, and Ian Biddle, commissioned by the International Organisation for Migration and the UN Development Programme, April 2002
- 3 *Kosovo and the Gun: A Baseline Assessment of Small Arms and Light Weapons in Kosovo*, by Anna Khakee and Nicolas Florquin, commissioned by the United Nations Development Programme, June 2003
- 4 *A Fragile Peace: Guns and Security in Post-conflict Macedonia*, by Suzette R. Grillot, Wolf-Christian Paes, Hans Risser, and Shelly O. Stoneman, commissioned by United Nations Development Programme, and co-published by the Bonn International Center for Conversion, SEESAC in Belgrade, and the Small Arms Survey, June 2004, ISBN 2-8288-0056-3
- 5 *Gun-running in Papua New Guinea: From Arrows to Assault Weapons in the Southern Highlands*, by Philip Alpers, June 2005, ISBN 2-8288-0062-8
- 6 *La République Centrafricaine: une étude de cas sur les armes légères et les conflits*, by Eric G. Berman, published with financial support from UNDP, July 2006, ISBN 2-8288-0073-3
- 7 *Small Arms in Burundi: Disarming the Civilian Population in Peacetime (Les armes légères au Burundi: après la paix, le défi du désarmement civil)*, by Stéphanie Pézard and Nicolas Florquin, co-published with Ligue Iteka

- with support from UNDP–Burundi and Oxfam–NOVIB, in English and French, ISBN 2-8288-0080-6
- 8 *Quoi de neuf sur le front congolais? Evaluation de base sur la circulation des armes légères et de petit calibre en République du Congo*, par Robert Muggah et Ryan Nichols, publié avec le Programme des Nations Unies pour le Développement (PNUD)–République du Congo, décembre 2007, ISBN 2-8288-0089-X
 - 9 *Small Arms in Rio de Janeiro: The Guns, the Buyback, and the Victims* by Pablo Dreyfus, Luis Eduardo Guedes, Ben Lessing, Antônio Rangel Bandeira, Marcelo de Sousa Nascimento, and Patricia Silveira Rivero, a study by the Small Arms Survey, Viva Rio, and ISER, December 2008, ISBN 2-8288-0102-0
 - 10 *Firearm-related Violence in Mozambique*, a joint publication of the Ministry of the Interior of Mozambique, the World Health Organization–Mozambique, and the Small Arms Survey, June 2009, ISBN 978-2-940415-14-4
 - 11 *Small Arms Production in Brazil: Production, Trade, and Holdings*, by Pablo Dreyfus, Benjamin Lessing, Marcelo de Sousa Nascimento, and Júlio Cesar Purcena, a joint publication with Viva Rio and ISER, September 2010, ISBN 978-2-940415-40-3
 - 12 *Timor-Leste Armed Violence Assessment: Final Report*, edited by Robert Muggah and Emile LeBrun, October 2010, ISBN 978-2-940415-43-4
 - 13 *Significant Surpluses: Weapons and Ammunition Stockpiles in South-east Europe*, by Pierre Gobinet, a joint publication of the Regional Approach for Stockpile Reduction, the US Department of State’s Office of Weapons Removal and Abatement, and the Small Arms Survey, December 2011, ISBN 978-2-9700771-2-1
 - 14 *Enquête nationale sur les armes légères et de petit calibre en Côte d’Ivoire: les défis du contrôle des armes et de la lutte contre la violence armée avant la crise post-électorale*, by Savannah de Tessières, a joint publication of the UNDP, the Commission Nationale de Lutte contre la Prolifération et la Circulation Illicite des Armes Légères et de Petit Calibre, Côte d’Ivoire, and the Small Arms Survey, April 2012, ISBN 978-2-9700771-6-9
 - 15 *Capabilities and Capacities: A Survey of South-east Europe’s Demilitarization Infrastructure*, by Pierre Gobinet, a joint publication of the Regional Approach for Stockpile Reduction, the US Department of State’s Office of Weapons Removal and Abatement, and the Small Arms Survey, April 2012, ISBN 978-2-9700771-7-6

Book Series

Armed and Aimless: Armed Groups, Guns, and Human Security in the ECOWAS Region, edited by Nicolas Florquin and Eric G. Berman, May 2005, ISBN 2-8288-0063-6

Armés mais désœuvrés: groupes armés, armes légères et sécurité humaine dans la région de la CEDEAO, edited by Nicolas Florquin and Eric Berman, co-published with GRIP, March 2006, ISBN 2-87291-023-9

Targeting Ammunition: A Primer, edited by Stéphanie Pézard and Holger Anders, co-published with CICS, GRIP, SEESAC, and Viva Rio, June 2006, ISBN 2-8288-0072-5

No Refuge: The Crisis of Refugee Militarization in Africa, edited by Robert Muggah, co-published with BICC, published by Zed Books, July 2006, ISBN 1-84277-789-0

Conventional Ammunition in Surplus: A Reference Guide, edited by James Bevan, published in cooperation with BICC, FAS, GRIP, and SEESAC, January 2008, ISBN 2-8288-0092-X

Ammunition Tracing Kit: Protocols and Procedures for Recording Small-calibre Ammunition, developed by James Bevan, June 2008, ISBN 2-8288-0097-0

The Central African Republic and Small Arms: A Regional Tinderbox, by Eric G. Berman with Louisa N. Lombard, December 2008, ISBN 2-8288-0103-9

Security and Post-Conflict Reconstruction: Dealing with Fighters in the Aftermath of War, edited by Robert Muggah, published by Routledge, January 2009, ISBN 978-0-415-46054-5

L'insécurité est une autre guerre: Analyse de la violence armée au Burundi, by Stéphanie Pézard and Savannah de Tessières, April 2009, ISBN 978-2-940415-12-0

Insecurity Is Also a War: An Assessment of Armed Violence in Burundi, by Stéphanie Pézard and Savannah de Tessières, published by the Geneva Declaration Secretariat, October 2009, ISBN 978-2-940415-20-5

The Politics of Destroying Surplus Small Arms: Inconspicuous Disarmament, edited by Aaron Karp, published by Routledge, July 2009, ISBN 978-0-415-49461-8

Primed and Purposeful: Armed Groups and Human Security Efforts in the Philippines, edited by Diana Rodriguez, co-published with the South-South Network for Non-State Armed Group Engagement, April 2010, ISBN 978-2-940415-29-8